WEST LAVINGTON PARISH COUNCIL

PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 4th FEBRUARY 2016, 7PM
        IN THE WEST LAVINGTON VILLAGE HALL
MINUTES
Present: 
Councillors: Mrs S Gamble (Chairman),  Mrs J Ford, Mr M May, Mrs B Matters, Mr R Scott,  Mr R Oglesby, Mr P Blundell, Mrs M Rowles, Mrs E Evans (from 7.25pm) and Mr S Coxhead.
Apologies:
Mr M Challinor and Mr R Gamble (Wiltshire Council)
Also present:
Mrs K Elston (Clerk)




ACTION
15/16/172
Apologies for absence

Mr M Challinor - these were accepted.
15/16/173
Declarations of interest

Mr May declared a non-pecuniary interest in the West Lavington Youth Club which will be discussed in the context of the budget.   Mrs Gamble declared a non-pecuniary interest in the West Lavington Youth Club and the West Lavington Village Hall in the context of talking about the budget and also a non-pecuniary interest in Dauntsey’s School, as she is a governor, in relation to the planning application. 
15/16/174
Minutes of the last meeting of the Council 07/01/16

Mr Coxhead requested that the disbursement listed under his name needs to detail it was for


recording equipment.  With this amendment the minutes were agreed to be a true and accurate


record. 
15/16/175
Chairman’s announcements


Parking in the Spinney – this situation has not improved and has been recorded with CATG for


Highways to consider how to improve the situation.

Footpath between Market Lavington and West Lavington – both parish councils have made a 


request for the footpath to be upgraded.


White Street – this was re-raised as a potential drainage issue and confirmation was received that


it would be addressed.


Speed Indicator Device – no costs have yet been confirmed.
Broadband – the open meeting chaired by MP Claire Perry on 8th January in Marlborough covered the subject of superfast broadband and a representative from BT was there.  Recent installations should result in residents having access to at least 10 megabytes and if this is not the case then, to improve the situation, residents  can request fibre optic as part of their package from their provider.  There have not been any concerns raised by West Lavington parish residents.

Highway Closure – temporary closure of B3098 with effect from 21st March until 8th April 2016.
Football Pitch – Village Hall booking clerk, Lynne Rayner, had contacted the Chair to advise that  two football teams  wished to express interest in using the recreational ground pitch. One, an under 13s Worton & Cheverell team, had booked to play on a Sunday.  They had asked about grass cutting and the upkeep of the goal mouths.   See Agenda item 9 below.

Stagepost Site – An incident witnessed at the Stagepost involving the dumping of a load of bricks from skips on the site onto the carpark, followed removal of the empty skips, has been explained. Cllr R Gamble referred the matter to Wiltshire Council who advised that, as a result of the prospective purchaser ‘pulling out’ of the purchase of the site due to an issue with the vendor,  the purchaser was now no longer prepared to pay the costs of the skips it had hired to remove rubble.  Accordingly, the skip contractor has taken its skips away while leaving the contents on the forecourt.  This is now a legal issue between the parties involved.  The site has been fenced off for health and safety reasons.


Bus Consultation – Wiltshire Council has a consultation in process and would like to hear from

people who use the bus services how potential cuts in services would be likely affect them.  Clerk advised that a letter has been received from Peter Miller regarding his comments made to Wiltshire Council in relation to the bus consultation.
7.25pm
Mrs E Evans arrived.

15/16/176
Public Consultation


There were no members present, so no matters raised.
15/16/177
Wiltshire Councillor’s Report (Cllr R Gamble apologies sent)


Area Board meeting –was attended by some parish councillors and a report sent by Mrs


Ford.  The public transport consultation is open until 4th April 2016. There was a discussion 

about flooding and a further meeting arranged by Wiltshire Council on 15 February at the Corn Exchange will be attended by  Mr Coxhead as Chair of Risk Management Committee.  Attention of councillors was brought to water running down into White Street which appears to be coming down from agricultural fields.  In this regard, it was noted that some farmers are beginning again to carry out deep ploughing to help prevent flooding, a topic that councillors and local landowners could well discuss (see item 8 below).
15/16/178
Clean For the Queen 

Date agreed by councillors was Saturday 5th March from 1000 – 1200. Councillors will lead the clean-up whilst encouraging residents to join in as well.  An alternative clean-up date, if the weather is too inclement on the 5th, will be 12 March from 1000 – 1200. Mr Coxhead has secured 12 sets of equipment from Wiltshire Council (that will need to be returned following the event) along with collection of the rubbish collected.  Mrs Gamble will advertise in News and Views and Mr Coxhead will draft an article for the Parish Council website and the local newspapers, which he will send around to councillors for their initial consideration.  Mrs Gamble will confirm with the village hall booking clerk that it is free on that day. The day will also be used to encourage residents to clear weeds from the pavement fronting their homes and to bin their dog’s waste. It was agreed that the BT phone box at the cross roads needs to be repainted.  Mr Scott agreed to contact BT.

15/16/179
Report from Footpaths Working Party


Report sent to councillors prior to the meeting.


Leaflets – the cost to print 600 copies would be £95 to £100, which would be one for each

household in the parish.  Councillors were in agreement to have the leaflets printed. Footpath budget is underspent by £595.


Proposed: Mrs S Gamble


Seconded Mr S Coxhead


All councillors in agreement

News and Views editor, Jim Hodges, would be asked if the leaflet can be distributed as an insert with the News & Views. 
Local Farmers/Landowners –an invitation is being sent to local farmers and landowners to meet with parish councillors for a chat and informal discussion on any relevant issues to both. 

Pathway 6 – notification received from Wiltshire Council that this has been re-routed.


Dog fouling – this is a major ongoing problem in some areas and request has been made for 
members of the public to identify dog owners who are regularly inconsiderate.
15/16/180
Report from Playgroup Working Party


Councillors received a report from Mr Blundell which summarises the working party meeting


the previous week and other updates.  As noted at the last meeting, a fundraising event over the

Christmas period had resulted in a request for a memorial swing seat, that can be used by children with physical disabilities as well as other children, to be put in Robert’s Playground. The cost of the swing, £695 plus VAT, together with installation, would be paid for by money raised at the event and an engineer, previously employed by the parish council, could be approached to fit it. All councillors in agreement for the swing to be purchased and fitted on that basis.  Need to retain the swing removed as a spare.  
Quotes for maintenance of the BMX track had been obtained from two companies. They range from £1500 to £3120. Councillors were also made aware of an offer by Mr Chris Donegan, a non-council member of the Playground Working Group, to carry out the work with a group of volunteers. Councillors thanked Mr Donegan for his offer. The Clerk was requested to check with the parish council’s insurers that the council’s cover would extend to Mr Donegan and his fellow volunteers. Funding for ongoing maintenance of the BMX track will need to be discussed as a budgetary item. 
Use of football pitch – the parish council encourages use of the rec. ground for football practice and games. However, this has always been on the basis that the teams using the two pitches located on the ground take responsibility for the up-keep of the pitches at their own expense. Grass cutting of the rec. ground itself is the responsibility of the parish council and provided for within its budget for the enjoyment of the community as a whole. It is outsourced and carried out on a fixed rota basis. 
Recent enquiries to use the pitches are very welcome. It was agreed to write to the Worton and Cheverell team leader who had made enquiries concerning pitch conditions to advise that bookings should continue to be made through the village hall booking clerk but that any improvements to playing conditions, including cutting the grass before the next due date for a cut by the company contracted by the parish council, would, as previously, need to be at the club’s own expense, as would upkeep of the pitches and goal mouths.
15/16/181
Neighbourhood Plan update

There have been 324 returns from the recent consultation, which will be recorded and analysed before feeding back to the parish council and public. There were also nine letters returned (receipt of which had been acknowledged) raising various issues which will also be reviewed as part of the consultation. It was agreed that copies of the letters would be circulated to parish councillors, alongside the drafted response prepared for each one, for their consideration prior to examination by the Steering Group.

Mr Oglesby referred the meeting to the front page article in the morning’s Gazette & Herald dealing with the right to appeal against a planning refusal granted to developers interested in the the Coate Bridge site in Devizes. The grounds for the appeal are of a technical nature. Parish councils will need to await the outcome to ascertain any implications for their own plans. 
Mrs Gamble will include in her Chairman’s report in News and Views an up-date regarding West Lavington parish’s recent plan consultation. Devizes will be holding an open Neighbourhood Plan event on March 16.
15/16/182
Budget – allocation of grants


Precept request as agreed at the last meeting has been submitted to Wiltshire Council.

Allocation of Grants – councillors agreed to make the following grants with conditions:
West Lavington Village Hall - £2400 (paid in two instalments of £1200 each, the first in April 2016 and the second in October 2016) to include £500 required for work on the showers.
West Lavington Youth Club - £2000 (paid in two instalments of £1000 each, the first in April 2016 and the second in October 2016)


All in agreement with Mrs Gamble and Mr May abstaining.

Also to consider funding initiatives for the benefit of elderly residents of the villages. Mrs Gamble and Mr May to make enquiries and bring forward suggestions.
15/16/183
Planning


Applications:


15/12610/FUL – Springside Cottage, 4 Rickbarton, West Lavington, SN10 4LU.  Extension and


works to existing cottage – there were no objections.


15/12492/LBC Home Farm, 61 High Street, West Lavington SN10 4ET. Internal alterations to

 The first floor layout of the building - there were no objections.

16/00652/FUL Dauntseys School, High Street, West Lavington SN10 4HE.  Revisions to an 

existing consented scheme ref 14/11601/FUL – there were no objections. Mrs Gamble abstaining.

16/00771/LBC Dauntseys School, High Street, West Lavington SN10 4HE. Revisions to an


existing constented scheme – there were no objections. Mrs Gamble abstaining.

16/00335/TCA 137 High Street, Littleton Panell, Devizes SN10 4EU.  Fell 1 Silver Birch, prune


3 mature Silver Birches by up to 30% - there were no objections.

DECISIONS


15/12483/TCA Birch Tree – 5 Russell Mill Lane, Littleton Panell SN10 4ET.  To remove lower


Three branches and reduce crown by 25-30% – there were no objections.
15/16/184
Disbursements


Cheque No                  Payee                                                      Amount


1413                             West Lavington VH (NHP)                      £11.00


1414                             Impact Planning Services (NHP)            £74.70

1415                             D Coxhead (grass cutting)                  £1500.00

1416                             Getmapping plc                                       £33.60


1417                             Kaye Elston (Clerk salary)                    £246.55
As from April councillors will be provided monthly with a spreadsheet to allow them to monitor expenditure against budget.
15/16/185
Correspondence and Circulations received, key messages and public contact

Items to be written for News and Views – Neighbourhood Plan update,  Clean for the Queen, Skips at the Stagepost and the public transport consultation
15/16/186
Date of next council meeting 


Thursday 3rd March 2016 at 7pm
15/16/187
Items of maintenance 


There were none.

Meeting closed at 9.45pm         Signed…………………………………………………………………………..3rd March 2016
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